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Memorandum









Department of Planning and Development

Planning Division

To:
Chair Beal and Members of the Portland Planning Board

From:
Jean Fraser, Planner


Date:
March 10, 2006

Re:
March 14, 2006 Planning Board Hearing


Woodard & Curran Office Expansion-  Building Addition, 41 Hutchins Drive

Introduction

This memorandum accompanies Planning Board Report #10-06 entitled “WOODARD & CURRAN OFFICE EXPANSION -  BUILDING ADDITION VICINITY OF 41 HUTCHINS DRIVE SITE PLAN REVIEW;  CADCAM AND PEGGY AND ERIC CIANCHETTE , APPLICANT.”
The aforementioned Planning Board Report was tabled at the Planning Board Hearings of February 7, 2006 and February 28, 2006 to allow the resolution of outstanding issues, particularly the impact on the wetlands.

Since the report was tabled the applicant has relocated some of the parking to reduce the impact on the wetlands and addressed outstanding drainage and traffic issues. The changes are summarized below (in the order of the previously suggested conditions) and clarified in greater detail in this memorandum as updates to the previous Report.

a. Some of the parking that was located nearest to the brook has been relocated to the south of the site, with a net reduction of 3 parking spaces;

b. Submission of required permits to the MDEP and an indication that they will be approved by MDEP;

c. Analysis of the Congress Street intersection under likely post-development conditions;

d. Submission of clear and corrected assessment of stormwater impacts;

e. Revised stormwater management that meets City and MDEP standards;

f. Submission of a capacity letter from Public Works verifying adequate sewer capacity;

g. Widened the throat of the main access road to 24 feet and provided pavement markings at the main entrance;

h. Addressed concerns of DRC concerning rim elevations, curbing, and underdrains;

i. Revision of the Landscape Plan.

In addition, this memorandum updates on further discussions between City Departments and Reviewers and the applicant which resolved other issues raised in the Planning Board Report #10-06.  In summary these are:

a. Support for the waiver of the city standards to allow the internal access road to be 20 feet wide;

b. The request for an additional hydrant has been withdrawn;

c. Easements.

SITE PLAN REVIEW – Update to Planning Board Report #10-06
Traffic

Access

The review of access found that the main access road, where it meets Hutchins Drive, did not meet the City standards of 24 feet wide for two-way traffic. The revised proposals (Attachment IV I e) shows this to be widened to 24 feet wide.

The Report outlined the applicants request for a waiver from the 24 foot standard to allow the internal access road (running alongside the proposed building) to be 20 feet wide.  The waiver was supported by the City Engineer (Attachment IV C) and Traffic Reviewer (see previous Report), but the Development Review Engineer Jim Seymour originally raised concerns over whether this width is workable in this situation; he now supports the waiver provided specific maintenance plans for winter conditions and snow removal are in place (Attachment IV D).

Traffic Generation

The Report outlined the issue of whether the traffic generation created by the additional employees that could occupy the new building would be within the capacity of the existing signaled junction where Hutchins Drive meets Congress Street. Tom Errico, the City’s Traffic Engineering Reviewer, requested in January that the applicant conduct a post-development evaluation of the intersection and if that analysis identified a problem, some contribution towards correcting the problem would be required.

Gorrill Palmer, on behalf of the applicant, submitted an analysis of the post-development operation of this intersection on 2.21.2006  to Tom Errico for review (Attachment IV A- f). Tom Errico did not review that submission as Planning staff had queried the figure used (64) for maximum additional employees occupying the proposed building on the site. At present there are 111 employees in the existing complex on the site and the potential employee level once the new addition is fully occupied is 207. This would suggest that the traffic/intersection capacity assessment should be based on 207 less 111 (96 employees).  Gorrill-Palmer used the figure of 64 additional employees as the basis of their assessment because the 32 W&C employees now working in leased premises off-site next door were subtracted because they were already using the intersection. However, the building next door will continue to accommodate 32 employees but employed by another party and the assessment should be based on the new traffic generation associated with the Woodard & Curran site.

Gorrill-Palmer resubmitted the analysis on 3.2. 2006 (Attachment IV E- b) using the higher figure (96) for the number of additional employees. Tom Errico reviewed the second submission and comments: 

“ I have reviewed the updated traffic analysis prepared by Gorrill-Palmer Consulting Engineers, Inc. and the results indicate movements at the intersection are projected to operate at unacceptable levels of service.  I will be communicating this issue with Gorrill-Palmer and will ask them to identify possible strategies for mitigating the deficiencies.  Following identification of the improvement strategy, I will determine a cost sharing contribution that the applicant would be expected to contribute.”

Parking

The Report included an analysis of the parking when the proposed total parking was 167 spaces.  The revised total is 164 spaces, a reduction of 3 spaces (Attachment IV A, page 8). This revised parking provision meets the zoning requirement of 142 spaces and meets the minimum level quoted by Tom Errico in the Report (based on the Institute of Transportation Engineers) of 164 parking spaces.  

The applicants had previously submitted evidence (explained in the Report) showing that the placement of additional parking in the southern part of the site would have undesirable consequences. They reconsidered this possibility (see updated analysis in Attachment IV A a) and the main revision to the proposals is the removal of 11 parking spaces from the proposed parking lot at the rear of the proposed addition (nearest to the brook/wetlands) and the creation of 8 new parking spaces along the access road into the existing parking lot adjacent to the South Block (Attachment IV Ie, Proposed Site Plan).

Sewers, Stormdrains, Water, Solid Waste Disporsal
Sewers

The applicant has received a letter dated 2.24.2006 from the Portland Public Works Department confirming capacity to transport and to treat anticipated wastewater flows (Attachment  IV B a).

Stormdrains

The applicant has addressed the previous comments to the satisfaction of the DRC (Jim Seymour of Sebago Technics) and the DRC review of the revised proposals is included in Attachment IV D.  He confirms that the project design is in conformance for both stormwater quantity and quality control as supported by the stormwater narrative and calculations dated 2.22.06 (Attachment IV A b). 

The MDEP have requested inclusion of inspection and maintenance procedures for the subsurface detention structure and the vegetated swale that was added to convey runoff from the access drive to the dry swale at the NE corner of the proposed rear parking lot; an Addendum to the Stormwater Management narrative was submitted on 2.28.2006 (Attachment  IV B b) and this is referenced in a suggested condition.

Landscaping and Existing Vegetation

A revised landscaping plan has been submitted (Attachment IV I  k) to provide planting in the vicinity of the relocated parking and along the internal access road as reinstatement for losses during construction. Cape cod curbing has been placed around the islands in the parking lot to protect planted areas.  Jeff Tarling, the City Arborist, has reviewed the revised Landscape Plan (Attachment IV G) and finds it acceptable, but questions whether a more ‘green’ landscape treatment can be incorporated for the main entrance turning circle, which is shown as concrete pavers on the Proposed Site Plan. 

Wetlands

The applicant entered into discussions with the MDEP following their submission to the MDEP in January of a Wetlands Alteration Permit and application for a Minor Amendment to the Site Location of Development Permit for Stroudwater Estates Phase II. 

Both the city and the MDEP had requested the applicant to consider alternatives that would reduce the impact on the brooks and wetlands on the site, particularly alternatives that located more of the proposed development to the south of the site.  

The recent revision relocates 8 parking spaces from the proposed parking area to the rear of the addition to the access road at the south edge of the site. This allows for the parking that is nearest the brook and wetlands to be about 60 feet from the unnamed brook (the larger of the two brooks on the site) rather than 35-40 feet as in the previous proposal. The parking area hugs the 25 foot setback line for the smaller wetland/brook area to the east of the site. A plan showing the contours for the 25 foot and 75 foot setbacks for both brooks and the wetlands is included at  (Attachment IV I p.), as requested by Planning. 

In addition the applicant has minimized the impact of the development on the brook by the use of filtration basins and a dry swale to achieve treatment of stormwater runoff. The City’s DRC has confirmed these are acceptable (Attachment IV D) and it is understood that the MDEP believe the project can be approved (Attachment IV E a.).

Overall the setbacks to the brook and wetlands have been increased and the combination of stormwater treatment and high levels of maintenance are anticipated to minimize adverse impacts. However, the internal access road remains 35-40 feet from the brook and 7 feet from the wetland at the closest points and the scale of the development within a relatively sensitive site remains a concern.  If the Planning Board is minded to grant approval, Staff suggest the approval be conditioned to limit further expansion or development of parking areas or commercial space. The applicant has outlined concerns with the previous suggested condition along these lines (included as xii in the Report)(Attachment IV E page 5) and this memo includes a revised suggested condition.

Soils and Drainage
Previous concerns with the possible need for extra curbing, erosion control measures and underdrains have been addressed, as confirmed by the DRC Jim Seymour in his review of 3.8.2006 (Attachment IV D). The applicant submitted an Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan and Plan (Attachments IV A e and IV I d respectively) and these have been included in a suggested condition in view of the sensitivity of the site.

Fire
The Captain Greg Cass of the Fire Department originally requested an additional hydrant be provided along the internal access road.  After further discussions with the applicant regarding the distance from the existing hydrant, this requirement has been removed (Attachment IV H).

City Infrastructure
The applicant has extended the existing sidewalk along Hutchins Drive in accordance with Ordinance 25 (requirement for sidewalks and curbs along the frontage).  The applicant has formally requested a waiver for curbing along Hutchins drive in the latter of 2.23. 2006 from Ken Volock which argues that waiver conditions 4 (“strict adherence to the curb requirement would result in the loss of significant site features related to the landscaping or topography that are deemed to be of a greater public value”) and 5 (“runoff from the development site or within the street does not require curbing for stormwater management”) have been met. The City Engineer, Eric Labelle, supports this waiver as he does not recommend the installation of granite curbing in this location (see Report).  Details of the sidewalk need to be submitted and to be in accordance with City Standards.

The City of Portland has a 10inch sewer main running through the site within a 30 foot easement.  The applicant proposes to relocate the sewer and easement to the north so that so that it does not run beneath the proposed building. The diverted sewer is proposed to be 15 feet from the new building addition, centered within a 30 foot easement.  The City Engineer has confirmed that there may be other uses, such as a water main, within the sewer easement  as long as they remain a minimum of 10 feet from the sewer main (Attachment IV C).

Easements
Progress has been made regarding the easements required for this site as follows:

a. The applicant is preparing language for the sewer and drainage easements (confirmed in letter of 3.9.2006 (Attachment IV E) and the City Engineer requests a second drainage easement over the other smaller water channel along the eastern boundary of the site (Attachment IV C).

b. The City has submitted a request (application fee paid by the applicant) for a public easement for the sidewalk over the Portland Water District land.  The applicant has confirmed that the request will be considered by the PWD Planning Committee on March 13th, 2006 and the PWD Board of Directors on March 27th, 2006 (Attachment IV E).

c. The DRC Jim Seymour has recommended that an easement be secured to allow maintenance of the water main blow-off valve discharge pipe (Attachment IV D).

RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board Hearing report identified numerous environmental, stormwater, technical, permitting and traffic issues that had been expected to be resolved but were not resolved by the previous Hearing date.  Approval is now recommended, subject to suggested conditions which ensure that the proposed development has no adverse impact upon the existing natural resources of this site.

Revised MOTIONS FOR THE BOARD TO CONSIDER
On the basis of plans and materials submitted by the applicant and on the basis of information contained in Planning Report #10-06 and this Memorandum relevant to standards for subdivision and site plan regulations, and other findings as follows:

1. That the plan is in conformance with the site plan standards of the land use code.

Potential Conditions of Approval

i. That the applicant receives the required permits from the MDEP prior to the issuance of a building permit.

ii. That the applicant shall contribute to an account that would be used to fund traffic improvements to the intersection at Hutchins Drive/Congress Street. If part or all of the contribution remains unused, or is determined not to be required, within three years after the issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy, the unexpended portion of the contribution funds shall be returned to the applicant. 

iii. The applicant shall submit a Snow Removal and Maintenance Plan for the 20 foot wide roadway adjacent to the new building to the satisfaction of the Traffic Engineer and the Development Review Coordinator (Jim Seymour of Sebago Technics). The Plan to show how this access will be maintained and kept free of obstructions to ensure fire access if needed.

iv. The applicant shall adhere to the Inspection and Maintenance Procedures set out in the Stormwater Management Addendum submitted for the subsurface detention structure and vegetated swale, and the Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan (including Plan C200) submitted February 23, 2006. 

v. The applicant shall present the sidewalk, drainage and sewer easements for final review and approval by Corporation Counsel, including evidence of an appropriate easement in relation to the water main blow-off valve discharge pipe.

vi. The applicant shall submit details of the sidewalk extension and sewer diversion, which must be in accordance with the City Standards and directly reviewed and approved by Public Works.

vii. The applicant to adhere to the submitted Geotechnical Report during construction and involve a Geotechnical Engineer at regular intervals during the construction of foundations and retaining walls;  also to amend the plans to reference the construction measures required for such foundation and retaining wall construction.  The final retaining wall design shall be designed by a professional engineer and reviewed and approved by the code enforcement officer.

viii. The applicant shall discuss and agree an alternative treatment of the central area of the turning circle at the main entrance with the City Arborist.

ix. That in view of the sensitive nature of this site and its proximity to wetland areas, as a condition of this approval there shall be no further expansion or development of parking areas or commercial space outside of the existing building footprint or impervious surface areas approved herein.

2. That the Planning Board waives the Technical Standard (Section III 2 A.(b), which requires a 24 foot wide driveway for two-way ingress and egress, to allow the driveway alongside the proposed new building (excluding where it meets Hutchins Drive) to be 20 feet wide in order to minimize impact on the nearby wetland area.

3. That the Planning Board waives the Technical Standard set out in Ordinance Sections 14-498 and 14-499 which requires granite curbs, as curbing along the frontage of this site would result in the loss of landscaped swales, and runoff does not require curbing for stormwater management.

(Attachments on next page)

Attachments

[Attachments I (Original submission), II (Documents except plans and previous detailed stormwater analysis as attached to Planning Board Memorandum of January 10, 2006 – using same letter reference), and III (Documents and plans submitted after Planning Board Workshop January 10, 2006 and before February 3, 2006) are attached to Planning Board Report #10-06 as tabled]

IV.
Documents and plans submitted since February 3, 2006 (when Report #10-06 was written) 

A. Kenneth Volock, Woodard & Curran, letter of February 23, 2006 (Plans in Attachment I)

a. Memo to MDEp of February 2, 2006

b. Revised Section 6 – Stormwater Management

c. E-mail from Tim Boyce of S W Cole re test pits and bio retention swales

d. Copy of NOI to MDEP of February 23, 2006

e. Erosion & Sedimentation Control Plan

f. Letter from Gorrill-Palmer – Additional Analysis re Congress Street intersection- of February 21, 2006

B. Ken Volock, Woodard & Curran, letter of February 28, 2006 (Plans in Attachment X)

a. Capacity Letter from City of Portland Public Works Frank Brancely of February 24, 2006

b. Addendum #1 to Section 6 – Stormwater Management incl. Monitoring Record forms

C. Eric Labelle, City Engineer, e-mail of March 6, 2006

D. Jim Seymour, Sebago Technics, DRC comments of March 8, 2006

E. Kenneth Volock, Woodard & Curran, letter of March 9, 2006 

a. Marybeth Richardson, MDEP e-mail to Ken Volock of March 8, 2006

b. Thomas L. Gorrill, PE, PTOE, Gorrill-Palmer Consulting Engineers Inc, revised analysis of Congress Street intersection, letter of March 2, 2006

F. Thomas Errico, PE City Traffic Engineering Reviewer, e-mail of  March 10, 2006

G. Jeff Tarling, City Arborist, e-mail of March 9, 2006

H. Greg Cass, Fire Department, e-mail of March 10, 2006

I. Current site plans for the Woodard & Curran Building Addition, prepared by Woodard & Curran

a.  Sheet 1, Cover Sheet w/ Site Location Map, February 2006

b.     Sheet 2,  Plan G001 General Notes, Legend, Abbreviations and Sheet Index Jan. 2006

c.     Sheet 3, Existing Site Plan, C100 updated February 2006

d.  Sheet 4, Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan, C200, revised March 8, 2006

e.  Sheet 5, Proposed Site Plan, C201 revised March 8, 2006

f.  Sheet 6, Proposed Utility Plan, C202 revised March 8, 2006

g.  Sheet 7, Civil Details 1 C300 revised February 22, 2006

h.  Sheet 8, Civil Details 2 C301 revised March 8, 2006

i.  Sheet 9, Civil Details 3 C302 revised February 22, 2006

j.  Sheet 10, Civil Details 4 C303 revised February 22, 2006

k.  Sheet 11, Landscape Plan L-1.0 revised March 8, 2006

l.  Sheet 12, Building Elevations, A20.1, revised January, 2006

m.  Sheet 13, Building Elevations, A20.2, revised January, 2006

n.  Sheet 14, Existing Stormwater Plan, Fig 6.1, submitted February 22, 2006

o.  Sheet 15, Post-Development Stormwater Plan, Fig. 6.2,  submitted February 22, 2006


p.  Sheet 16, Proposed Site Plan with (Wetland and Brook) Setbacks Indicated, Fig 8.1,         submitted March 9, 2006
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